Director Larry Birns 2501 Calvert Street NW Suite 401 Washington, DC 20008 USA T: (202) 223-4975

# Overcrowding, Abuse, and Neglect: The Reality of Honduran Prisons

### By Alex Rawley, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

#### **A Prison Escape**

On May 11, 23 prisoners escaped from Honduras' largest and most overcrowded correctional facility, the Tamara prison. The inmates were part of the "Scorpion" unit, which is reserved for members of the Barrio 18 gang, one of the most powerful and influential gangs in Latin America. Following the escape, the prison director and several guards were put on administrative leave. With this incident, 65 prisoners have escaped between April 28 and May 11 of this year from three Honduran penitentiaries, highlighting the chronic dysfunction to be found in Honduras' prison system. As a result of massive overcrowding owing to mandatory pre-trial detention and harsh penalties for drug-related offenses, as well as a lack of effective administrative control over the facilities, the Honduran prison system is desperately in need of reform. Recent efforts by the Hernández administration to build more maximum-security facilities are merely a band-aid approach that has failed to address the systemic inadequacies present in the current arrangements.

## **Harsh Sentencing Practices Run Amok**

Honduras' prison system now holds 17,000 inmates, while designed to hold only 8,000, making it overcrowded by more than 200 percent. The problem has been exacerbated in recent years due to the expansion of *mano dura* or "iron fist" policies, which have resulted in harsher sentencing practices. Following a 2013 reform to Article 184 of the Honduran Criminal Code, the Hernández administration put mandatory pre-trial detentions in place which prohibit judges from choosing alternatives to time served behind bars. This policy targets 21 crimes including drug trafficking, extortion, money laundering, and sexual assault and is in line with Hernández's "tough on crime" stance, which he emphasized during his

presidential campaign. The policy places those awaiting trial for these types of crimes in preventive custody without any possibility of being released on bond. In 2016, the numbers of prisoners being held without a trial and conviction had reached 9,100 or around 53 percent of the total prison population. On August 9, 2016, the *Instituto Nacional Penitenciario* (National Penitentiary Institute, INP) released statistics demonstrating that the prison population in Honduras had grown by 30 percent since 2013, increasing it from 12,032 to 17,017.

#### The Sad State of Honduran Prisons

Complications due to overcrowding have been exacerbated by the deplorable conditions found inside Honduran prisons, which tend to promote criminality rather than rehabilitating the inmates. A 2012 investigation undertaken by the Associated Press (AP) in which journalists toured a San Pedro prison found that it was "essentially an autonomous town complete with women, children, businesses and a marketplace."ix The prison yard included a "line of death", a yellow boundary which neither prisoners nor guards dared cross. Due to a lack of effective supervision, certain prisons in Honduras have often deteriorated into complete chaos with gang members killing leaders and acquiring informal power. Certain prisoners, called coordinators, have special privileges and are in charge of negotiating special privileges with the guards and keeping the peace.x Even so, violence is rampant; in early 2012, one inmate, Jose "Chepe" Cardozo, murdered a gang leader, and subsequently fed his heart to a dog.xi The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IAHCR) has referred to these prisons as "dehumanized, miserly, and corrupt" and "completely contrary to human dignity" arguing that these problems have occurred due to structural deficiencies present in Honduran correctional facilities which have allowed inmates to gain autonomy over prison institutions. xiixiii

Indeed, the Honduran prison system has repeatedly failed to live up to international human rights standards. According to a 2014 report by the *Comisionado de los Derechos Humanos de Honduras* (CONADEH), Honduras' penitentiary system is plagued by poor nutrition, lack of professional and medical attention, and the presence of drugs, alcohol, weapons, and violence.xiv A 2012 incident showcased the complete lack of effective safety precautions in the prisons when more than 350 inmates perished in one of the worst prison fires in Latin America, after an inmate set fire to his mattress.xv Not only could this tragedy have been avoided by



effectively surveilling the prisoners, the disastrous response contributed to these startling casualties as guards with keys were nowhere to be found. Some inmates managed to survive by forcing their way through the roof and thereby escaping. In response to the fire, Jose Miguel Vivanco, director of the Americas division of Human Rights Watch, declared that the incident was "symptomatic of the country's larger public security crisis." xvi

The conservative administration of Juan Orlando Hernández has sought to improve the situation by offering leniency to those convicted of minor offenses who have demonstrated good behavior while creating new maximum security prisons which aim to isolate the big offenders.xvii Hernández has stated that in maximum-security prisons like El Pozo, highrisk inmates will be allowed only one hour outside per day and will have no right to make phone calls or be visited by friends and family, arguing that these criminals had "abused. . .their rights to visits and communications, using codes and other tricks to send messages to their accomplices on the outside."xviii

## Thinking Outside the Box

These measures do not address the complete lack of administrative control over existing Honduran prisons nor do they provide a long term strategy for reducing the number of Hondurans being placed behind bars without being charged with a crime. Honduran authorities should be allocating more of its resources towards reforming existing prison facilities rather than creating new ones that will likely produce similar dire results. As Cindy Woods of the ILSA Journal of International & Comparative Law has argued, Latin American governments like that of Honduras would do better to provide alternatives to incarceration for relatively low level drug offences, ensuring that sentencing practices are proportional depending on the type of crime, abolishing mandatory minimum sentences, and avoiding pre-trial detentions in cases of low-level and non-violent offences.xix Due to the extremely high levels of crime and the hardline approach taken by President Hernández, any comprehensive prison reform seems unlikely in the near future. Meanwhile, in one of the most impoverished countries in Latin America, the government continues to expand a prison system that is not only dangerous but exceedingly inhumane.

## By Alex Rawley, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

## Additional editorial support provided by Lynn Holland, Senior Research Fellow, Liliana Muscarella, Extramural Research Associate, Alexia Rauen and Sharri K Hall, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/media\_center/preleases/2013/058.asp

xix Cindy S. Woods "Addressing Prison Overcrowding in Latin America: a Comparative Analysis of the Necessary Precursors to Reform" *ILSA Journal of International & Comparative Law* 22 (3) 534 – 560.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Gustavo Palencia. "More than 20 break out of military-guarded prison in Honduras." *Reuters*. May 14, 2017. http://in.reuters.com/article/honduras-prison-escape-idINKBN18A044.

ii Ibid

iii Ibid

iv Ibid

v"Honduras." World Prison Brief. August 2016. http://www.prisonstudies.org/country/honduras.

viTristan Clavel. "New Prison Data Backs Reform of Honduras Detention Rules." *InSight Crime*. August 11, 2016. http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/new-data-on-prison-overcrowding-supports-honduras-decision-to-backtrack-on-mandatory-pre-trial-detention.

viiLeonardo Goi. "Series of Escapes Underscores Weakness of Honduran Prison System" *InSight Crime*. May 15, 2017. http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/honduras-prisons-spotlight-65-escape-less-2-weeks.

viiiTristan Clavel. "New Prison Data Backs Reform of Honduras Detention Rules." *InSight Crime*. August 11, 2016. http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/new-data-on-prison-overcrowding-supports-honduras-decision-to-backtrack-on-mandatory-pre-trial-detention.

Mathew Clarke. "Report: Prisons in Honduras are Dangerous, Violent and Corrupt" *Prison Legal News*. August 12, 2014, https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2014/aug/12/report-prisons-honduras-are-dangerous-violent-and-corrupt/

x Ibid

xi Jose Luis Sanz. "The Just King of Honduras' Prison from Hell" *InSight Crime*. January 15, 2014. http://www.insightcrime.org/news-analysis/the-just-king-of-honduras-prison-from-hell

xii"IACHR Presents Report on Persons Deprived of Liberty in Honduras" OAS. August 2, 2013.

xiiiMimi Yagoub "Honduras Prisons Put Inmates at Risk, Fuel Gang Violence: OAS" *InSight Crime*. March 22, 2016. http://www.insightcrime.org/news-analysis/honduras-prisons-put-inmates-at-risk-fuel-gang-violence-oas xivIbid

xvMayra Navarro. "Honduras prison fire kills more than 350 inmates" *Reuters*. February 15, 2012. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-honduras-jail-fire-idUSTRE81E0OK20120215

xvi Javier C. Hernández and Randal C. Archibold "Blaze at Prison Underscores Broad Security Problems in Honduras" New York Times. February 15, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/16/world/americas/prison-fire-in-honduras-leaves-high-death-toll.html

xviiDavid Gagne "Honduras Overhauls Prison System" *InSight Crime*. November 10, 2014.

http://www.insightcrime.org/news-analysis/honduras-overhauls-prison-system

xviiiTristan Clavel "Honduras Takes First Step Toward Prison Overhaul with New Facility" *InSight Crime*. September

<sup>20, 2016.</sup> http://www.insightcrime.org/component/content/article?id=8140:honduras-first-step-prison-overhaulnew-facility